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OPENING:		The September 10, 2013 Watsontown Borough Council Meeting was held 				at the First Lutheran Church, 400 Main Street, Watsontown, PA.  The 				meeting was called to order by Council President Harriet Miller at 
			7:30 p.m. with the opening prayer by Jack Marshall and the Pledge of 				Allegiance to the American Flag.

MEMBERS		Members present:  President Harriet Miller, Vice President Harry PRESENT:		Hefty, Jack Marshall, Mary Phillips, Ralph Young, Pat Yeager, Mayor 				Dave Hontz, Solicitor Ryan Tira, Chief Dennis Derr,  Borough Manager 				Edie Moser and Secretary/Treasurer Brendi Brooke. 

OTHERS		Virginia Emery, Robert “Buzz” Reynolds, Deb Raup, Brenda Berger, 
PRESENT:		Thomas Raup, Gary Harman, Mark Bricker, Brian Harrison, Tim Ranck, 				Don Kilgus, Michael Irvine, Viola Ranck, Ferris Roberts, Sandy 					Hendricks, Becky Hontz, Dave Powell, Carolyn Powell, Jerry Brooke, 				Janet Rump, Max Foust, Lisa Davis, Cindy Crozier, James Plotts, Linda 				Klinger, Bob Frey and Matt Farrand of the Standard Journal.

MINUTES:		President Miller asked Council for a motion to approve the minutes 				from the August 5, 2013 and August 26, 2013 Council and Committee 				Meetings.  Pat Yeager posed a question regarding Cemetery Rates, on 				Page 4 of the August 5, 2013 Council Meeting.  The minutes state that the 				issue was discussed but in fact, the Chair of the Cemetery Committee 				objected to discussing the rates because she knew nothing about them 				prior to the meeting.  The issue was to be taken to the Cemetery 					Committee before being brought to Council.  President Miller and Pat 				Yeager had different recollections of how the matter was handled at the 				meeting.  Harry Hefty said there was some discussion but it was brief.  				President Miller asked the Borough Secretary to check the taped meeting 				and make changes accordingly.  Mary Phillips, Chair of the Cemetery 				Committee asked to speak.  She said she was unaware that anyone had 				gone out and gotten cemetery rates.  President Miller said the current 				matter at hand was whether the minutes from the meeting on 
			August 5, 2013 are accurate.  President Miller and Solicitor Tira agreed 				the minutes for the August 5, 2013 Council Meeting would be 					tabled.	

			Those in attendance asked for a microphone, they couldn’t hear Council.  				President Miller said Council would do their best to speak loudly.

			Mayor Hontz questioned Page 8 of the August 26, 2013 Committee 				Minutes regarding Change Orders from Delaware Township.  He said the 				wording in the minutes state Council was “polled” before paving began.  				The Mayor said he was lead to believe the decision to move forward on 				Change Order #5 was made prior to Council being polled.  Edie sent an 				email to Council after the decision to pave was made.  He then proceeded 				to read the email from Edie to Council, the Mayor and Solicitor Tira, 				dated May 9, 2013 regarding the alleged discrepancy.  The email stated 				that Edie, Scott and Harriet had made the decision to pave.  Edie said she 				could provide the email proving that Council gave approval prior to the 				paving.  The Mayor demanded Edie produce the proof.  Edie said she 				didn’t have it with her but would be glad to provide it.  A few members of 				Council spoke up and 	said they knew about the paving decision.  President 			Miller said she remembered Edie calling her with Scott Winters’ 					recommendation prior to the paving and she agreed to go ahead and have 				the street done properly but to poll Council.  President Miller proceeded to 			explain how decisions are sometimes made when necessary.  The Mayor 				asked that the word “polled” be stricken from the record and the 					approval of the August 26, 2013 minutes be tabled.  He again reiterated 				that he had proof that the decision to pave was made by the President, 				Borough Manager and the Public Works Supervisor prior to the Council 				being polled.  Harry Hefty said the minutes would be tabled until the next 				meeting if it would make the Mayor happy.  The Mayor said “yes” it 				would make him happy but also it was time the people of this Borough 				saw how business is handled 	behind closed doors, between the Borough 				Manager and the President of Council, without Council’s knowledge.  				Harry Hefty said if you have an amesite truck and the money to pay for it, 				the people of the Borough would want a good job at the best possible 				price, at least that would be the consensus of the people he represents.  				President Miller said she stands behind her decision, Council was 					informed, Council agreed with the decision and moved on.  She also said 				when there is an emergency, you cannot always get all of Council together 			so a decision needs made immediately, someone needs to be responsible.  				No matter who the phone call comes from, be it Dave Hontz, Scott 					Winters or Edie Moser, it makes no difference.  Various questions and 				comments came from the audience.  President Miller answered that most 				of the time, Edie is instructed to call Council but this particular decision 				was an emergency.  Harry said, in his opinion, two appointed people made 			the right decision, though in other people’s opinion it may not have been 				the right decision.  Harriet said again the decision to pave was made based 			on the Public Works Supervisor’s recommendation and she agreed with 				him.  She said 	occasionally a decision has to be made and if it was the 				wrong decision, she apologizes to her constituents, but she stands behind 				her decision to this day.  There were further questions from the audience 				regarding when the audience was “polled”.  Edie recalled:  she and Scott 				went to the street and Scott said here’s a truck, if the street isn’t done, it 				will cause a problem.  It was down at the pool house on Matchim Street.  				She called Harriet first and then called Solicitor Tira to see if sewer money 			could be used.  Harriet gave her ok for the paving but instructed Edie to 				poll Council for their opinion.  Nothing was done until Edie heard					back.  She then advised Scott to tell the pavers to go ahead.  President 				Miller said no one spent $23,000.00 on their own.

BILLS &		President Miller asked for a motion to approve the Bills & Transfers in the 
TRANSFERS:	amount of $302,131.14.  Pat Yeager said she had previously called Edie 				and asked about using the sewer fund to pay those Solicitor fees associated 			with the sewer.  Edie said she emailed Solicitor Tira and yes, the sewer 				fund can be used.  She is now in the process of going back through the 				years to get a total that the sewer fund can reimburse the general fund.  				She will have a total for the September 30, 2013 Committee Meeting.  				Harry Hefty said the public needs to understand that whatever money is 				left in the sewer fund will eventually leave town and goes to Milton. 				Therefore we use it or lose it.   Pat Yeager also said that when the sewer 				fund was originally set up it was for capital improvement fund and 					that’s why Solicitor Tira had to give approval to use	sewer money towards 				his fees.  Harry said a few years back it was found the sewer money could 				be used toward the Elm/Ash Street project because there was sewer 				involved in that as well.  Harry Hefty made a motion to approve the Bills 				& Transfers in the amount of $302,131.14, seconded by Mary Phillips.  A 				roll call vote was taken as follows:

					Yeager		- yes		Miller		- yes
					Hefty		- yes		Phillips	- yes
					Marshall	- yes		Young		- yes

			All in favor.  Motion carried.

SOLICITOR’S	Mayor Hontz asked Solicitor Tira for clarification on Page 3 of his 
DETAILED		detailed invoice.  Mayor Hontz asked who the initials “NRS” stood for
INVOICE:		Randy Seese, an associate attorney in Solicitor Tira’s office.  He also 				asked for clarification on the Right to Know Response Form and  a 				telephone conference with the District Attorney.  Solicitor Tira said he 				was involved in the issue and if requested he would get more detailed 				information from Mr. Seese.  The Mayor said it could be at Solicitor 				Tira’s leisure.

VISITORS:		Michael Irvine of 505 Liberty Street spoke regarding the conditions of 				Diane Dawson’s neighboring property.  He came asking for Council’s 				help to please do something about her property.  Between the garbage, the 				pollen and weeds, it has taken a toll on his wife’s health, she is sick.  				Solicitor Tira advised Mr. Irvine that the Borough’s Code Enforcement 				will have to look into the property and probably need to speak with the 				Irvines for any information they can provide.  Mr. Irvine stated that if he 				left his weeds and grass grow as she has done, he would receive written 				notification to cut his grass or be fined, rightly so.  Mr. Irvine said last 				year, the Borough went to cut her grass and weeds down and he would 				like to see it happen again this year.  You can talk with Ms. Dawson all 				you want, he has lived beside her for 13 years, he has seen what she has 				put neighbors through.  She has attacked his wife, though not physical 				attacks, the result was still very harmful to his wife.  He said his wife has 				done and continues to do a lot for this community and asked again for 				Council to please not allow Ms. Dawson to continue making his wife 				suffer any more than she already has. President Miller said last year, the 				Borough went in and cleaned up the property.  Diane went to court and 				appealed it, and Council got word that she won her appeal.  Mr. Irvine 				asked how Council was able to enforce any ordinance this town.

MEETING WITH	Jack Marshall spoke regarding similar properties within the Borough.  CODE			Jack said a meeting needs to be arranged with code enforcement to ENFORCMENT:	find out whether they will enforce our ordinances and if not, why.  					President Miller agreed the Borough needs to look into what can be done 				to change the ordinances so they can be enforced.  Harry Hefty said his 				vision is that the Planning Commission can be used.  Municipalities 				actually have a lot of power, tools and discretion.  Lewisburg is able to 				dictate the color of your house, though he doesn’t want to see it go that 				far.  The Planning Commission meets on Monday, September 16, 2013.  				He spoke regarding Lenny Sherlinski’s situation, which is a perfect 				example.  Lenny is an investor and has invested in two properties in town 				and in the middle of his properties is a dilapidated owner-held property.   				Per our code enforcement, there is nothing that can be done but Lenny has 				his own professionals	working on the matter that says something can be 				done.  According to Lenny’s representative, there are more tools that can 				be used and there are more up to date ordinances available, however those 				ordinances will impact some people, as the standards are higher than what 				they currently are in Watsontown.  His concern is owner held properties 				are as big of a problem or a bigger problem than rentals in the Borough.  

WEED		Someone from the audience spoke up and said people may be more apt to SPRAYING:		take care of their properties if the Borough led by example and pulled 				weeds instead of spraying.  Pictures of weeds along 	Main Street were held 			up for Council to see.  

TOWN		Cindy Crozier of 307 Main Street spoke regarding the condition of our 
CONDITIONS:	town.  She said she and her husband have lived here since 1989.  She goes 				to Milton for newspapers every day because Watsontown cannot support a 			news stand, which is possibly due to electric rates.  She stressed how 				disappointed she is with the Borough’s weeds, lack of trees and green 				landscaping.  She said it is horrible and horrendous and the town has gone 				nowhere but down since she moved here 20 years ago.  Milton is running 				circles around us.  She said Milton is happy, they pull together, they have 				committees and they have grants.  She asked why we don’t have a grant 				writer because without grants, we have nothing.  The grant writer for 				Milton, Chuck Beck also wrote grants for the library.  She wanted to know 			why the Borough of Watsontown doesn’t hire a grant writer.  She also 				referenced the pictures previously shown.   She wanted to know why the 				Borough doesn’t go green and organic like the rest of the country instead 				of paying for chemicals and spraying.  We are going environmentally 				backwards.  She showed pictures of a few other places in town, including 				coming across the bridge into town and the fencing around the cemetery.  				She said grant money is out there but there isn’t an interest.  She then 				spoke of the Watsontown Guild and their garden at the corner of Main and 			Brimmer.  She made suggestions regarding the replacement of cement 				curbing with brick and allowing space for groundcover.  She doesn’t know 			why we continue to work harder and not smarter.  Based on the condition 				of town, she is 63 years old and she is worried about the value of her 				property.  She said we need hope not negativity we’ve had for the last 17 				years. 

GRANTS/		Linda Klinger said she was on the Planning Commission for 21 	
PLANNING		years and tried for 5 years to get grants written and nothing happened.  COMMISSION:	President Miller said she couldn’t recall Linda ever coming to Council to 				apply for any grants.  Linda said it was when Sam Klapp and Walter 				Guthrie was on Council.  President Miller said she does believe in grants.  				Harry Hefty said a written grant report is expected at this week’s 					Planning Commission meeting with the Greenways Project.  Edie said the 				Borough had a grant for Tannery Run about 6 or 7 years ago.  Cindy 				Krozier asked if the town had a 5 year plan or future vision.  The Mayor 				said he thought the town’s comprehensive plan was from 1972.  Someone 				said that Revitalization Committees in surrounding communities take care 				of grant writing.  President Miller said this type of committee does not 				have to start with Council, to which Cindy Krozier said that Council has to 			lead revitalization in our Borough.  Harry again spoke regarding the 				Planning Commission and the Greenway Grant and Becky Hontz said the 				Mayor needed credit for getting the grant for the Borough, to which 				President Miller and Harry Hefty both commended Mayor Hontz for the 				great job he is doing with the project.

WEED		Mayor Hontz posed a question regarding weed spraying to Mike Weaver. 
SPRAYING:		He wanted to know why weed spraying was being done in August when 				the weeds are sometimes 14” and higher.  Why weren’t they sprayed in 				May or June as they have been in the past?  Mike Weaver said he did as 				his superior told him to do.  Someone asked who his superior was, Mike 				said the entire Borough crew reports to Scott Winters and he lays out a 				work schedule every day and that’s exactly the work the crew does .  Pat 				Yeager said she had talked with Scott and Scott said Edie advised him as 				to when spraying should be done.  President 	Miller gave Edie the 					opportunity to respond.  She said she told Scott weed spraying begins in 				May and June, but he should verify with Mike Weaver because Mike 				holds the Borough’s pesticide spraying license.  Mike spoke on how 				mowing and sweeping used to be taken care of back in the day, but 				unfortunately that doesn’t happen as much today.  Pat Yeager commented 				that due to spraying, she lost half of her yard this year.  After many 				comments and questions, the Mayor stressed the Borough should spray in 				the spring and perform weed maintenance throughout the summer.

ELECTRIC		Buzz Reynolds spoke regarding his pizza shop, Buzz’s Pizza on 8th Street.  
BILL AT 		He said he has been in business in Watsontown for 44 years and is the 
BUZZ’S PIZZA	oldest person operating the same business in this town.  He said the 				problem is his electric bill, which was $1683.70 this month, over $1200.00 			the month before and the month prior was over $1300.00.  He said it takes 				a lot of sandwiches to pay for over $4000.00 in electricity for the last 3 				months.  Edie said Buzz was into the office several times and Lisa worked 			with him for an afternoon, going over his electric bill history.  She 					reminded Council that Buzz has a demand meter, which does make a 				difference depending on when the demand is.  Edie said they talked with 				Buzz about his appliances in the restaurant, but we could not advise as to 				what was pulling electricity.  Edie recently called Jim Harvilla, the 					Borough’s electrical engineer, when electric bills recently got so high.  				AMP-Ohio, the Borough’s electric supplier, passed capacitor charges onto 			all municipalities, thus the Borough passed along the charges to Borough 				residents.  Invoices for the past month have gone down but Buzz’s bill was 			based on his consumption and the time of day in which his demand is.  				Edie told President Miller that we were aware the capacitor 	charges were 				coming because Jim factored into our budget.    


ELECTRIC		Buzz said he heard that Moran Industries doesn’t pay electric to the 
AT MORAN		Borough of Watsontown, even though they are located in the Borough.  INDUSTRIES:	Buzz’s wanted to know why Moran was permitted to have PPL and he 				doesn’t have a choice regarding electric.  Edie said Buzz was into the 				office and filled out a Right to Know Form so he could see the agreement.  			Edie said she has looked through old minute books trying to find when the 			agreement took place.  Having no luck, she called Dr. Yannacone and he 				said she’d never find the agreement.  He said when he was on Council in 				the early 1970’s as the Borough President, they had tried to find it and also 			tried to get a copy from PPL, but didn’t succeed.  Edie said she called 				Buzz and apologized that she was not going to be able to produce that 				agreement.  Brad Arndt from Moran was going to talk with PPL and so far 			hasn’t gotten anywhere with them either.  Buzz said the average electric 				rate on his bill is .18 cents/kilowatt, which is almost double compared to 				rates outside the Borough.  Buzz said he hopes to make it in business 50 				years.  Pat Yeager explained the reason electric rates are higher in the 				Borough.  It helps keep real estate taxes down and spreads expenses across 			residents, rather than only homeowners and has been in place since the 				80’s.  Buzz said it may have worked back then but in the last few years, it 				has taken its toll on his business and has limited his ability to compete 				with outside businesses without increasing prices.  Sooner or later, it will 				run the businesses out of town.  Mayor Hontz said he proposed to 					purchase electric rights from PPL when the Philco Ford building sat 				vacant 	numerous years ago.  Of all the businesses Moran now owns in the 				Borough, the only building serviced by PPL is the former Philco Ford 				building.  The rights from PPL would have cost the Borough 					approximately $250,000.00 and then it would have become a part of the 				Borough distribution system.  In Mayor Hontz’s opinion, the Borough 				gave away a part of the electric business that could have helped keep the 				electric rates down.


DEMAND		Harry Hefty spoke regarding the use of demand meters in the Borough.  
METERS		He said demand meters are designed to shape the business to when it’s VERSUS 		best for the electric company.  Unfortunately in Buzz’s business, 
INCREASED		he needs to do what’s best for his customers.  The question then becomes, REAL ESTATE	why is 	Buzz’s on a demand meter and if he wasn’t on a demand meter, TAXES:		would that help with the cost of his electric?  Gary Harman spoke about 				the affect the demand meters have on numerous businesses in the 					Borough, including his own business.  Pat Yeager clarified residents are 				paying higher electric bills to keep real estate taxes down.  He said the 				Watsontown Elementary School pays as much in electric to the Borough 				as does the Warrior Run Middle School pays to PPL.  He said at some 				point, taxes will need to be increased if the Borough wants to have 					business here in town.   Harry said by removing demand meters and 				electricity, you would shift the burden to taxpayers and homeowners in the 			Borough.  The current sources of income in the Borough are real estate 				taxes, earned income tax and electricity.  Residents also referenced recent 				increases in sewer bills.  President Miller said she wasn’t sure what could 				be done but the Borough needs businesses.  They will look further into the 			demand meter issue with Buzz’s.  Rocky West said something needs to be 				done with Moran and Harry Hefty stated the only way to get Moran to pay 			more in the Borough is through real estate taxes.

GARY SHULTZ	Dave Powell asked if Council had looked further into the suggestions that
AMP-OHIO:		Gary Shultz at AMP-Ohio had given regarding increasing our electric 				efficiency?   Edie said we have started to implement charges for 					businesses that need new service.  Our electrical engineer has checked 				with PPL regarding the recent power outages to make sure our electric 				system is running more efficient.  Dave asked about the “documentation” 				that Gary stressed and Edie said Council, as well as Scott and our 					electrical engineer are working on rules and 	regulations for electrical				documentation.  

BOROUGH		Ferris Roberts of 215 East 9th Street asked why the Borough was allowing
TRUCK USED	the Public Works Supervisor to drive a Borough truck back and forth to 
FOR EMA		Montoursville, as well as paying for the gas, paying his wages and paying 
PURPOSES:		for a truck.  Ferris said he has talked with Scott Winters about it and Scott 				said the distance was only 12 “air miles”.  Pat Yeager said the truck is an 				EMA truck, President Miller said the truck is a Borough truck, but is also 				used for EMA purposes, in addition to his responsibilities in the Borough.    			The Mayor said the truck is a registered first response vehicle with 	the 				State Police.  Scott Winters has put together a comprehensive Emergency 				Management Plan for the Borough to oversee general responses to 					emergencies.  The Mayor gave examples of emergencies and further 				explained possible plans of Watsontown’s EMA, including a possible 				emergency response facility.  He also said Scott has been appointed by the 			Governor of Pennsylvania as Watsontown’s choice for Emergency 					Management Coordinator.  Mr. Robert’s then asked if the Governor or the 				state helps pay for EMA, to which President Miller replied no, the 					Borough does. 

BUZZ			Buzz Reynolds spoke regarding the condition of his equipment.  He said 
REYNOLDS:		all equipment at his restaurant, with the exception of one refrigerator, is 				between 2 and 3 years old and his air conditioning is 2 years old.   He had 				plans to replace the one refrigerator but doesn’t know if there is any use.

POWER		Sandra Hendricks spoke regarding the electricity.  She has lived in the 
OUTAGES:		Borough for 35 years.  She has lost electricity so many times in the past 				year with no rhyme or reason as to when.  She asked if anyone knew what 				was going on with the electric.  President Miller asked Greg Brouse to 				speak and he said in his opinion, the power outages were caused by PPL.  				No other reason has been found.  He said our electric engineer was 					involved.  Occasionally an animal is found to have caused an outage but in 			his opinion, the wide spread outages were caused by surges with PPL and 				he’s sure Jim Harvilla, our electrical engineer would agree.  Harry Hefty 				said he’s had conversations with Jim in the past and part of the problem is 				Watsontown’s system responds to PPL surges too quickly.  It was thought 				that our system could be adjusted to not respond so quickly to PPL surges.  

DIANE		Pat Yeager asked President Miller if Diane Dawson had won her case  
DAWSON		against the Borough.  President Miller confirmed that Diane had appealed 
WON APPEAL:	her case and won.  Chief Derr said he notified Council last month that a 				County judge ruled Diane Dawson’s property was not in violation of the 				Borough Ordinance.  Many people have asked how to make people clean 				up their properties and he’s listened to people complain about Council as 				if it’s Council’s fault.  Chief suggested people call and complain to the 				county judge who ruled that Diane Dawson’s property is well in line and 				acceptable.  Solicitor Tira said it was one of the Common Pleas judges in 				Northumberland County, possibly Sacavage, Weist or Saylor.  President 				Miller said unfortunately if these things happen, there is nothing Council 				can do.  Solicitor Tira said he and Council should sit down with the code 				enforcement officer and look into what other municipalities are doing to 				handle similar circumstances.  Edie proceeded to explain who our code 				enforcement officer is, where his office is located and how the code 				enforcement tasks are performed for the Borough.  Pat Yeager said maybe 				the Borough needs to look into hiring a full-time code enforcement officer.  			She said Ciro’s building permit alone was $15,000.00 and she feels the 				Borough is losing out.  

CODE 		Brian Harrison of 504 Main Street spoke regarding a complaint he 
ENFORCEMENT-	recently filed with the Borough’s code enforcement officer and COMPLAINT	investigated.  He said he agrees, the Borough’s codes need looked into.  FILED		The answer he received from code enforcement didn’t please him.  					Though a fence is 2 feet from his property line, shrubs were planted by a 				neighbor on his side of the fence on the property line.  The neighbor has 				even installed security cameras.  Mr. Harrison guarantees he will 					eventually have the same issue that Mr. Irvine is having with Diane 				Dawson’s property.  He stated he will trim trees that come over into his 				yard.
			
9/11 MEMORIAL:	The Mayor said tomorrow is the 12th anniversary of 9/11/01.  He and his 				Emergency Management Coordinator, Scott Winters have organized a 				memorial service to begin at 9:00 a.m.  Church bells will ring four times 				throughout the Borough at the times when the airplanes hit their 					perspective targets.  He said the military, first responders, police 					and fire departments will participate in the service and he asked the public 				to join them at the Presbyterian Church.  He said he 	was in receipt of two 				sizable donations from the West Milton State Bank and the Watsontown 				American Legion Post 323 for banners at each end of town.  The Mayor 				gave the checks to Edie to have them deposited into the account for EMA 				expenses.  Edie said copies were made of all checks received for the event.

DEAD TREE AT	Pat Yeager made a motion to hire someone to remove the dead trees, as THE PARK:		discussed at a prior meeting.  At that time, Council was asked to take a 				look at the trees that were marked with yellow ribbon.  A second was 				given by Jack Marshall to remove the dead trees in the park.  A roll call 				vote was taken as follows:




				Hefty 		- yes		Phillips	- yes
				Marshall	- yes		Young		- yes
				Miller		- yes		Yeager		- yes

			All in favor.  Motion carried.

FENCE AT		Pat Yeager said the wrought iron fence at the old cemetery is in need of THE OLD		repair.  She asked the	crowd for ideas to possibly restore the fence.  CEMETERY:	Harry Hefty said there are funds available for the cost of restoration.  				Council asked the audience for names of people who do this type of work.  			Once they have names, Council can proceed with getting prices 					for the restoration.  Someone mentioned an Amish welding shop in 				Elimsport.  President Miller asked someone to get a business card and we 				will have him come down to look at the fence and give us a quote.

BACKHOE:		President Miller said the new backhoe was tabled until budget time.

ELECTRIC 		Edie said Harry had asked her to get some figures from the budget for the
BUCKET		electric bucket truck.  Edie said $100,000.00 was budgeted and $9,361.00
TRUCK -		was the portion used for a skid loader.  That leaves $90,361.00 in the BUDGET		electric bucket truck budget.  The Electric Committee, Scott and Edie have BALANCE		looked at a Freightliner with a Versa Lift Body at a price of $193,161.00.  & LOAN		Edie said 1 mil of tax generates approximately $15,000.00 in revenue in 	
RATES:		the Borough.  Harry also asked Edie to get rates for a loan of 					approximately $102,000.00.  West Milton State Bank offers a 3 year, tax 				exempt loan at a fixed rate of 2.9%, but is subject to change.  A 5 year, tax 			exempt fixed rate would be at 3.45%.  Depending on the Electric 					Committees decision, she could get more rates.  These numbers were for 				reference.

ELECTRIC		Pat Yeager asked Greg Brouse about the cables on the electric bucket 
BUCKET TRUCK	truck.  Greg said the cables are recommended to be replaced every 7 years
CABLES:		by Altec.  Service Electric said this is the year they are due to be replaced.
			Pat said she understood the replacement of the cables would cost between 				$7,000.00 and $9,000.00 and would be done late March or early April.  				Greg said he didn’t have his paperwork and couldn’t verify those amounts.  			She also understood the new electric bucket truck would take at least 6 				months to be built and delivered.  Her point was if the new truck isn’t soon 			ordered, we will have to spend the money to have the cables replaced on 				the bucket truck we have.  

ELECTRIC		Jack Marshall said a decision needs made whether the Borough will BUSINESS		continue in the electric business or go with PPL as an electric provider.
VERSUS		If the Borough continues in the electric business, we need the new truck.
REAL ESTATE	The electric business far exceeds the revenue generated from increasing 
TAXES:		property taxes.  Solicitor Tira said the Borough could raise taxes 10 				mils if Council decided to.  Harry Hefty said the Electric Committee tried 				but couldn’t find a used truck to suit the Borough’s needs.  A used truck 				would have cost around $95,000.00.  He said Watsontown is in the electric 			business that generates far more revenue than ever could be generated 				with real estate taxes.  If we get rid of the electric business, it will change 				the town.  1 mil of tax only generates $15,000.00 for the Borough.  He 				said Watsontown is the town it is because it resells electricity.  The 				commodity has gotten expensive and that is the problem.  The tax is on the 			electricity and in theory, the tax hits everyone but in his opinion, for the 				poorest people, it’s a regressive tax.  The lady making $5.00 per hour pays 			the same as retired teachers.  We have 3 sources of revenue in the 					Borough:  real estate taxes, earned income taxes and electric rates.  Many 				years ago it was decided the Borough’s electric would pay for the police 				force and many other things.  He said we cannot get out of the electric 				business, therefore, it’s time to replace the electric bucket truck.  A used 				electric bucket truck is not available, therefore we are buying a new 				electric bucket truck and the electric company has $90,000.00 to 					put towards this new truck.  Harry said the Elm/Ash Street loan will be 				soon paid in full at the end of 	the year.  Council is considering using that 				millage to pay for a loan for the new truck.  If they leverage 1 to 2 mils of 				tax per year, then the cost of the truck doesn’t fall on businesses such as 				Buzz’s.  There is a debt service tax currently in place to help pay for the 				Elm/Ash Street project.  When it’s paid in full, real estate taxes would go 				down.  President Miller said the decision to leave the debt service tax in 				place to buy the truck will be 	decided at budget time.  Pat Yeager 					explained again that the electric rates fall on everyone in the community 				versus real estate taxes only falling on property owners.

UNPAID 		Todd Williamson of 111 East Fourth Street said landlords in the Borough ELECTRIC		should not be required to pay unpaid electric bills left by tenants who BILLS			move.  President Miller said she was recently approached by a landlord PAID BY		regarding the exact same issue.  She said landlords cannot expect the LANDLORDS:	residents of Watsontown to pay electric bills left by tenants who have 				paid rent to the landlord.

INCREASED		Debra Raup of Fourth Street said she was told the electric rates went up ELECTRIC		11% as of February 1st.  She asked why it wasn’t in the newsletter so RATES &		residents knew the increase was coming.  She said when she received her USAGE:		electric bill last month, she was astounded.  She has gas heat so it wasn’t 				as noticeable for her until she ran her air conditioning.  Edie said the 				ordinances are published in the Milton Standard newspaper when the rates 			are passed for the budget in December, as required by law.  Ms. Raup said 				it should have been put in the newsletter, not everyone gets a newspaper.  				She also asked if Council has looked into renting an electric bucket truck.  				President Miller said renting was looked into but it is far more expensive 				and months if not years have been spent looking for a used bucket truck, 				there’s none to be found.  Someone asked why we couldn’t go to PPL for 				a truck and Pat Yeager said their truck booms are much higher than what 				we can use here in the Borough.  Greg Brouse said PPL’s truck booms are 				5 to 10 feet too high for our alleys and confined areas.  Conversation 				between Ms. Raup and Council returned to her electric bill.  She said she 				used 1500 kilowatts and it has never been that high.  She said nothing in 				her house has changed in years, she continues to run the same air 					conditioners she has always used.  Pat Yeager proceeded to explain that 				there are certain times of the day that it is more expensive to use electric.  				Edie said she is able to look at the AMP-Ohio invoice and see when 				Watsontown drew its most power, when the hottest day was, when we 				drew our least amount of power, so yes, it is a graduated charge, according 			to the electric usage by the people of Watsontown.  Ms. Raup asked how 				much time if we had a contract with AMP-Ohio and if so, how much time 				remained on the contract.  President Miller said the last time bids were 				put out for Watsontown’s electric, AMP-Ohio’s rates were the cheapest.  				Solicitor Tira said AMP-Ohio is an electric broker, they review electric 				contract and make proposals to the Borough as to whether they should buy 			into particular rates.  AMP-Ohio brings proposals to the Borough once a 				year, based on what is out there.  AMP-Ohio is a consortium of public 				utilities and are trying to get the best rates for all public utilities available.  			He said unfortunately, this is the best deal out there.  Someone in the 				crowd said the Borough should “kiss and make up with PPL”.  They asked 			how many Borough’s in Pennsylvania were in the electric business and 				Edie said she thought there were 28.  Gary Harmon said maybe it’s time 				for Watsontown to get out of the electric business, businesses in town 				used to bear the brunt but there are no businesses left in Watsontown.  He 				said something needs to change.  President Miller said Council needs to 				take a look at what Watsontown businesses are charged.  Gary said real 				estate taxes are half of what they are in Delaware Township and it’s 				because of the electric rates Watsontown pays, it’s not fair.

WATSONTOWN	Dave Ferguson said coming in from town from White Deer looks BRIDGE:		absolutely horrible.  The bridge is a total disaster, in his opinion.  If he did 				electrical work as the bridge contractor left the bridge, he would be kicked 			out of town.  President Miller said Watsontown had nothing to do with the 			construction of the bridge, it was Penn Dot.  Dave said Allenwood got its				bridge for ½ the price.  

FREIGHTLINER	Dave suggested talking to companies that use Freightliner trucks prior to TRUCKS:		the Borough purchasing a Freightliner electric truck.  Freightliners are not 				known for good returns on money.  Pat Yeager said they checked into 				International’s but those trucks have emission problems.  Dave said a 				friend has recently gotten rid of 15 Freightliner’s because of their 					maintenance costs.  Freightliner requires only parts purchased from them 				to repair their trucks.  He said the Borough should look into Volvo as a 				possibility but Harry said Volvo isn’t included in the state contract.  				Council agreed to table the electric truck proposal until the next meeting, 				to allow the Electric Committee time to get information on the actual 				costs.  The Electric Committee will present a proposal at the Committee
			Meeting on September 30, 2013.

CRONRATH		Mayor Hontz told the audience of Gary Cronrath’s plan to donate a 
CEMETERY		granite stone to the Watsontown Cemetery.  He described the stone’s STONE:		inscription and placement in the new cemetery.  The Mayor 					was asked by Tom Raup of 106 East 4th Street to clarify where the stone 				would be placed.  Tom also talked about condition of the sign at the old 				cemetery.  The Mayor said the new stone will be placed at the corners of 				Third, Fourth, Cemetery Street and Frederick Drive in the new cemetery.  				The Mayor said he has finalized the positioning of the stone on 3 drawings 			as requested by the Delaware Township Supervisors and Council has 				given their preliminary approval.  Delaware Township has been very 				generous with their setbacks and has waived fees associated with the 				placement of the stone.  The Mayor submitted the drawings to the 					Borough for the record.

OLD CEMETERY	Tom Raup also spoke about the condition of the old cemetery steps and 
CONDITIONS:	doesn’t think the steps are necessary because no one uses them.  Tom feels 			a sign placed at the new cemetery will detract from the old.  His main 				concern is that the old cemetery sign, wall and steps are maintained and 				not destroyed just because something has been erected somewhere else.  				Pat Yeager asked Todd Williamson for input on repairs to the wall and 				steps.  President Miller and Mayor Hontz stressed the priority of finding 				someone to make the repairs and the importance of maintaining the history 			of the Watsontown cemetery.

SIGN & CONE	Edie presented President Miller with sealed bids for traffic cones, signs 
BIDS:			and sign stands.    Solicitor Tira said the bids are required because a public 			employee is selling something over $500.00 in value to the Borough.  The 				bids were as followed:

				Scott Winters			$ 610.00
				Bradco				$1030.68
				T&W Traffic Company	$1008.00
				Econo Sign			$1155.84

			There was discussion whether Scott’s were new or used because the bids 				were for new equipment. The comparison needed to be apples to apples.  				The Street Committee is going to take a look at the traffic equipment and 				this will be on the agenda for September 30, 2013 Committee Meeting, 				under old business.
COVERT		Edie presented Council with a contract from Covert Action for them to 
ACTION		play on Friday, July 4, 2014 from 6:15 p.m. to 9:15 p.m. at the 					Watsontown Park for a fee of $1,000.00.  The rain date has been set for 				Saturday, July 5, 2014.  Harry Hefty made a motion to sign Covert 					Action’s contract.  A second was given by Jack Marshall.  A roll call vote 				was taken as follows:

					Marshall	- yes		Young		- yes
					Miller		- yes		Yeager		- yes
					Phillips	- yes		Hefty		- yes

			All in favor.  Motion carried.

DOLI			Edie spoke regarding Doli Change Order #6.  She said she called Bill
CHANGE 		Michael to see exactly what this change order was for.  She referenced
ORDER #6:		a memo which included emails, provided for review, in Council packets, 				from Scott Winters.  The information was regarding Change Order #6 in 				the amount of $4,160.32.   Scott provided pictures which were available 				for Council’s review.  Solicitor Tira said, based on Scott’s memo, do not 				authorize payment of Change Order #6.  It should have been included in 				Doli’s original scope.  Pat Yeager said she doesn’t want to authorize 				payment of anything for Elm Street between Third and Fourth Streets at 				this time.  A motion to reject Doli Change Order#6 was by Pat Yeager, 				seconded by Mary Phillips.  A roll call vote was taken as follows:

					Miller		- yes		Yeager		- yes
					Phillips	- yes		Hefty		- yes
					Young		- yes		Marshall	- yes

			All in favor.  Motion carried.

EQUIPMENT	Edie referenced the Watsontown Borough Equipment and Labor Charges
& LABOR		information, provided in Council’s packets.  After she and Scott’s review
RATES:		of the charges approved in February, 2008, there is no need to change 				them, unless Council feels otherwise.  Pat Yeager asked for clarification of 			what circumstances warrant these rates.  Solicitor said these rates are also 				changed when the Borough has to do work that a property owner refuses 				to do.  Jack Marshall and President Miller said the Borough would 					continue with its “good neighbor” policy with other communities in our 				area.  Harry said our employees and equipment recently helped out at the 				football field and Jack mentioned helping Turbotville.

EXECUTIVE		President Miller said there would be an Executive Session following 
SESSION:		tonight’s meeting for personnel and possible litigation.  There would be no 			reason to reconvene.  

CEMETERY		There was confusion regarding the location of the cemetery steps that in
STEPS:		currently taped and in need of repair.  Todd Williamson said he might 				know of someone able to repair the steps.  Todd is to contact Edie if the 				party is interested.

PLANNING		Harry said the consultant for the Greenways Grant Project will be at the COMMISSION	Planning Commission Meeting on Monday, September 16, 2013.  He said MEETING:		the project is regarding entering town from the Watsontown bridge and 				planting trees and improving the look of this entrance into town.  The 				Planning Committee Meeting is open to the public.  

SIGNS		A resident complained regarding the beer signs hanging on the Mansion
ON BUILDINGS:	House.  President Miller said point taken but it is their business.  The 				Mayor encouraged the public to attend the Planning Commission Meeting 				and bring these types of questions and concerns to the committee.  					Solicitor Tira said some things fall under Borough zoning and Council 				intends to review zoning.  Harry Hefty spoke regarding the Borough’s 				current sign ordinance.

G&R			Edie said the Borough was in receipt of the signed contract from G&R 
CHARLES – 		Charles for paving in the Borough.  She was also in receipt of the invoice
PAVING:		for the paving.  All issues have been resolved and Scott reviewed the 				invoice and gave his approval for payment to be issued.  Pat Yeager made 				a motion to pay G & R Charles for paving in the amount of $48,224.63.  A 			second was made by Jack Marshall.   A roll call vote was taken as follows:

					Phillips	- yes		Hefty 		- yes
					Young		- yes		Marshall	- yes
					Yeager		- yes		Miller		- yes

			All in favor.  Motion carried.

HOMECOMING	Edie said she was in receipt of a request by Debbie Fern of the Warrior 
PARADE:		Run High School to hold their annual Homecoming Parade on 
			September 20, 2013.  The parade will form at the Elementary School at 				5:00 p.m. and move down Main Street at 5:30 p.m. with its final 					destination at the Watsontown Park.  A motion to approve the parade was 				made by Harry Hefty, seconded by Pat Yeager.  A roll call vote was taken 				as follows:

					Young		- yes		Marshall	- yes
					Yeager		- yes		Miller		- yes
					Hefty		- yes		Phillips	- yes

			All in favor.  Motion carried.

PLACEMENT	Wendy Shoemaker contacted Edie about the recently planted tree.  She
OF SANTA’S		requested that someone decide where to place Santa’s House and the deer
HOUSE & DEER	pen.  The new, Council approved tree requires electric and currently is 100 PEN:			feet from the power box.  Wendy thinks Santa’s House and the deer pen 				need moved further down the parking lot.  Mary Phillips and Harry Hefty, 				representing the Park Committee agreed to look into the matter.

LEGISLATIVE	Edie said the Legislative Breakfast is on Friday, September 20, 2013 at 
BREAKFAST:	7:30 a.m.  The speakers will be Gene Yaw, Jake Corman and Fred Keller.  			Council was asked to call Edie if they are interested in attending.

PUMP STATION	Edie said she talked with George Meyers from MRSA and the following
TOUR:		dates are available for Council to tour the new pump station:  Monday, 				September 23, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. or Wednesday, September 25, 2013 at 				6:00 p.m.  Council is to get back to Edie and she will set the tour up with 				George.

TREE DOWN	Edie spoke about a tree that is down near Polly Keefer’s property.  The 
IN ALLEY		tree is in an alley that leads nowhere, to a dead end.  Harold Keefer said 
NEAR POLLY	the alley belongs to the Borough, but Edie said she cannot find it on any 
KEEFER’S:		map.  Scott’s concerned about the safety of the crew, should they get hurt 				taking the tree down.  Pat Yeager explained the location of the alley and 				its condition.  Solicitor Tira agreed to review Harold Keefer’s deed to try 				and determine ownership for the removal of the tree.

PERMISSION FOR	Edie asked Council for permission for employees to leave work on 
EMPLOYEES	Wednesday morning, September 11, 2013 to attend the 9/11 Memorial
TO ATTEND		Service at the Presbyterian Church at 9:00 a.m.  Council gave approval for 
MEMORIAL 	the Borough Building to be closed during that time.  She was instructed to
SERVICE:		place a note in the window of the Borough Building regarding the service.

BOAT RAMP:	Edie said someone from the Pennsylvania Fish Commission will be 				coming to look at the boat ramp.  Edie will report back to Council once 				she’s advised regarding the boat ramp’s condition.

SEWER		Edie gave Council said the insurance on the sewer plant that was 
PLANT		demolished was dropped.  We still have insurance on the lines in the 
INSURANCE:	ground and the pump stations.  She said there is still no estimated dated of 				sewer transfer.

BOROUGH		The Mayor asked for permission to review phone records from 2011 and
PHONE		August 2013 for possible unethical behavior by Borough employees.  
RECORDS:		Solicitor Tira suggested the records be reviewed in the Borough office, 				copies are not to be made and the Mayor cannot scan them.


MAYOR’S		The Mayor spoke openly spoke regarding the letter he wrote to the Editor
REPORT:		and people came to the meeting because there is a rift between 2/3 of 				Council and the Mayor.  The Mayor had a private conversation with Harry 			Hefty, who contacted several Council members.  An Executive Session 				was held on June 11, 2013 regarding personnel issues.  Mayor Hontz 				stated he is not bound by an Executive Session, therefore he would gladly 				discuss his conversation with Harry Hefty.  President Miller stated that 				was fine as long as it didn’t involve personnel matters.  Mayor Hontz 				stated the Public Works Supervisor is being undermined by the Borough 				Manager.   Solicitor Tira advised the Mayor that if he was going to get 				into personnel matters of the Borough, it should be done in Executive 				Session.  Solicitor Tira advised as the Borough Solicitor, “if you go 				beyond that, you could jeopardize your immunity”.  Solicitor Tira said 				Mayor Hontz was free to continue and ignore his advice, Mayor Hontz 				proceeded.  Mayor Hontz asked after the meeting what he was allowed to 				tell Mr. Winters and Mr. Hefty said he could explain to the process to Mr. 				Winters.  Mayor Hontz said Mr. Hefty went to the other side with the 				information.  Harry said when Dave approached him and used the words 				“Attorney General” and had concerns, something needed to be done.  				Harry said if there is a problem in Watsontown, Council needs to know.  				So, he called a few Council members regarding a possible problem, then 				a meeting was scheduled to discuss it.  Mayor Hontz asked Harry how 				much of the information went directly to Mrs. Moser?  Harry said he had 				no idea.  Mayor Hontz said supposedly the cat was out of the bag the next 				morning and Harry admitted it to him.  

			At this time, the Mayor gave his report.  He resents being accused of not 				taking care of weeds, he resents being followed around by certain Council 				members and it doesn’t matter if Scott Winters is at his door or not.  				Mayor Hontz directed his comment to Mary Phillips, to which Mary said 				she heard him.  He concluded his report and offered copies to Council.  

			President Miller stated she didn’t hear at any meeting that the Mayor 				wasn’t doing his job concerning the weeds.   Mayor Hontz said if he had a 				gavel, he’d gavel President Miller down.  To this Mrs. Miller replied, “you 			had one once and you ran from it.”  Pat Yeager stated the comment was 				uncalled for.  Mayor Hontz responded that this was the second time Mrs. 				Miller has eluded to him leaving his post.  He said he’s been called a 				“quitter”.  He referred to certain trees on Elm Street that laid in shambles 				in the street and at the time, he was stifled by the Borough Solicitor.  If 				he’d spoken up, he said each resident could have sued the Borough for 				$10,000.00 to $15,000.00 per tree.  He felt standing up for what he felt 				was right was more important than sitting on a board with these people.  

POLICE 		written
DEPARTMENT:
HARRY		Harry stated his tree was to be preserved in front of his house on Ash 
HEFTY:		street and it was taken out.  Trees that were to be preserved were taken out				on Elm and Ash Streets and Mayor Hontz fought to keep his tree.  Mayor 				Hontz felt he was targeted because he was Council President at the time.

FIRE and		written
AMBULANCE:

EMERGENCY	written
MANAGEMENT:

CODE			written
ENFORCEMENT:

BOROUGH		Solicitor Tira said a letter was sent to UGI regarding street openings.  
SOLICITOR:	The letter was regarding unsatisfactory repair work and they were given 				30 days to reply.  

EXECUTIVE		Solicitor Tira announced there would be an Executive Session for 
SESSION:		potential litigation and labor issues.

BOROUGH		written
MANAGER:

PUBLIC WORKS	written
SUPERVISOR:

BOROUGH	 	none
SECRETARY:

MIKE			Pat Yeager recommended a $25.00 gift card to Ciro’s for Mike Suders.
SUDERS:

SUSQUE-		Pat Yeager announced Watsontown’s Susque-Centennial in 2017.  She
CENTENNIAL:	said volunteers are needed.  

SERVICE		Mayor Hontz said at a previous meeting he’d take care of doing something 
AWARD:		on behalf of Council to honor of Dr. Yannacone’s service to the Borough, 				he has now decided otherwise.  He privately and publicly, through the 				Lion’s Club, personally thanked Dr. Yannacone for his service to the 				Borough of Watsontown.  He will no longer be the Council’s “errand 				boy”.

MARY		Mary Phillips stated she has 6 years on Guild, 6 years on Borough 
PHILLIPS:		Council, attended Council meeting many years before she was a member, 				6 years with the Lioness Club, she served District Justice Kear’s Juvenile 				Board as secretary and served as the Civil Service Secretary for 5 years 				and helps with the Christmas program every year.  She did not spy nor 				chase the Mayor at Emery’s she simply gave Ralph Young a ride in her 				car.  Mayor Hontz said he wasn’t talking about that.  To which Mary 				replied, when he wanted to talk with her in the alley and she wouldn’t so 				he came off his ladder and chased her to her home.  On one such occasion, 			the Mayor said he simply asked Mary if she wanted to know the truth.  				Mary replied she would wait until the meeting.  The Mayor then thanked 				Mary for her service.

ADJOURN TO	There being no further business to come before Council, at 10:00 p.m. a
EXECUTIVE		motion was made by Mary Phillips, seconded by Harry Hefty to adjourn to 
SESSION:		Executive Session at the Borough Building.



Respectfully submitted,




Brendi L. Brooke
Secretary/Treasurer




